[image: image1.png]


[image: image1.png]INSTITUTE OF TRANSPORTATION ENGINEERS
District 6 Mid-Year Board Meeting

Page 2
Sacramento, CA

February 7, 2003


ITE District 6 Mid-Year Board Meeting Minutes

Sacramento, CA 

February 7th 2003

Board Members Present:


Guests:

	Julie Townsend, President
	Jenny Grote, International Past President

	Randy McCourt, Vice President
	Ken Ackeret, Technical Committee Chair

	Zaki Mustafa, Secretary Treasurer
	Dave Butzier, Membership Chair

	Rory Grindley, Past President
	Bob Grandy, 2004 LAC Co-Chair

	Rich Romer, International Director
	Rock Miller, Advisory Committee Chair

	Ray Davis, International Director
	Walter Okitsu, California PE Registration Committee Chair

	Pat Noyes, International Director
	Walt Stringer, Legislative Chair

	
	Jon Pascal, Web Site Committee Chair

	Wes Pringle, District Administrator
	Jennifer Rosales, Career Guidance Chair, 2007 LAC Chair

	John Kerenyi, WesternITE Editor
	Deepak Ubhayakar, 2002 LAC Chair

	
	

	
	Jeff Webber, 2003 LAC Chair

	
	Jodi Carson, 2005 LAC Chair/Student Initiative Committee Chair

	
	Monica Suter, Southern California Section President

	
	Dalene Whitlock, San Francisco-Bay Area President

	
	Scott Thorson, 2nd Vice President Intermountain Section

	
	Wayne Tanda, International Coordinating Council Chair

	
	Tim Harpst, Advisory Committee Member


President Julia Townsend, called the mid-year District 6 meeting to order at 8:15 AM welcoming all to Sacramento.  Following introductions President Julie thanked everyone for attending midyear Board meeting and  reviewed the agenda and asked for any changes. 

I.
Approval of Agenda

The February 7th Midyear Board Meeting agenda were approved with minor edits.

 Julia Townsend added an additional item under item number nine for Portland State Student Chapter Charter and By Laws approval, changed some of the agenda items to accommodate travel and to table Item number H in the consent items.  (Motioned by Ray Davis to approve the meeting Agenda and second by Randy McCourt and passed unanimously)

II.
ITEMS OF RECORD
Actions taken in the prior six months:

· $1,000 Donation to Cal Poly-Pomona Student Chapter

· District Administrator Reappointment  (Pringle)

· Membership Chair Reappointment (Butzier)

· Vice-Membership Chair Reappointment (Sasaki)

· Technical Chair Reappointment (Ackeret)

· Legislative Chair Reappointment (Stringer)

· WesternITE Managing Editor Appointment (Kerenyi)

· WesternITE Technical Editor Appointment (Koonce)

· Student Chapter Newsletter Editor Appointment (Grandstrom)

· Approval of the 2003 District 6 Annual Meeting Registration Fees

CONSENT ITEMS

Recommendation:
Approve all Items

· July 14, 2002 Annual Board Meeting Minutes

· July 16, 2002 Annual Business Meeting Minutes

· Secretary-Treasurer’s Duties

· Web Master Committee Chair Duties

· WesternITE Managing Editor Duties

· WesternITE Technical Chair Duties

· Technical Committee Chair Duties

· Career Guidance Committee Chair Duties—This Item was Tabled
· Student Chapter Annual Report Award Guidelines

· Student RFP Competition Guidelines

· Proposed Travel Reimbursement Form—This is the last year’s Travel Reimbursement Form
Items of Record and the Consent Items were Motioned for approval by Ray Davis and second by Randy McCourt and passed unanimously

III.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT (JuliaTownsend)

Julie announced reappointment of Weston Pringle for District Administrator, Dave Butzier for Membership Chair, Steve Sasaki for Vice-Membership Chair, Ken Ackeret for Technical Chair, Walt Striger for Legislative Chair, John Kerenyi for WesternITE Managing Editor, Peter Koonce for Technical Editor and Craig Grandstrom for Student Chapter Newsletter Editor. She highlighted her visit to Colorado–Wyoming Section September meeting where she initiated in the new officers and her visit to University of California - Davis with 30 student members for their first meeting. 

Rich Romer moved and Ray Davis seconded to have the Advisory committee make a recommendation on Travel Reimbursement policy to ITE International Annual Meeting for the President elect. Motion passed
IV.
INTERNATIONAL PRESIDENT REPORT (Jenny Grote)

Jenny Grote, International Past President thanked Ray Davis and Rich Romer for their hard work and dedication to ITE as International Directors. Jenny took a recent survey of the student chapters and found that a publication for a how-to document for the student chapter is needed, and complemented Dr. Jodi Carson and SFIC for compiling Student Chapter Best Practices. Jenny thanked everyone for their support of her over the past year. 

V.
VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT (McCourt)

Randy McCourt, Vice President, presented FY 2002/2003 budget analysis. WesternITE  publication is at a break-even point. The 2002 Palm Desert Annual Meeting account will be close soon and we basically broke even. Randy thanked and recognized John Pascal for overhauling our web site along with the help of Carl Springer, Chris Monsere and the web site committee. 

 Randy recommended that a $4,000 stipend be considered for web master and the WesternITE manager for our 2003/2004 budget.

Julia Townsend’s name will be taken off the ITE District account as her social security number was stolen. 

VI.
SECRETARY/TREASURER’S REPORT (Mustafa)

Zaki Mustafa reported that the district’s accounts were transferred from Randy to him  on October 1, 2002, and he will be preparing a mid-year financial report to the Board of Direction in April. This report will include a summary of any variations from the adopted 2002-2003 budgets.  District 6 was reported to be financially as strong as it has ever been historically.  A check for $150 will be issued to all of the Student Chapter Faculty Advisors that are current ITE International members and submitted student chapter reports.

District laptop will be salvaged and offered on the ITE District 6 Web page for a month to any ITE members.
VII.

PAST PRESIDENT’S REPORT (Grindley)

Past President Rory Grindley reported on the International Nomination Committee where they forwarded Jack Freeman (President), our District 6 Past President Tim Harpst (Vice President) and Don Henderson (Vice President) as nominees for 2003.  Rory then presented, and the board accepted, the following slate of District 6 officer nominees from the District 6 2003 Nominations Committee:

   President:  Randy McCourt

   Vice President:  Zaki Mustafa

   Secretary-Treasurer: Kenneth Ackeret  Dave Butzier

   International Director: Rock Miller   Dalene Whitlock

VIII.
INTERNATIONAL DIRECTORS’ REPORTS (Romer, Davis, Noyes)
International Directors Rich Romer, Ray Davis and Pat Noyes reported on the current activities of the International Board. Our International Directors have offered their services to the local sections and student chapters.  It was noted that Bob Rogers was given a honoree Degree by Montana State University.
IX.

DISTRICT ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT (Pringle)

Wes Pringle, District Administrator, was thanked by the board for agreeing to be the District administrator again. 

Ray Davis moved and Randy McCourt seconded a motion to adopt Portland State, University of California-Davis and University of Arizona Charter and Bylaws – motion passed. Wes indicated that we are missing a lot of the student Charter and Bylaws. Randy will work with Wes to collect all of missing Charters and Bylaws(all 31 of them).

X.
WESTERNITE MANAGING EDITOR’S REPORT (Kerenyi)
John Kerenyi, WesternITE managing editor, reported that the number of  newsletters getting mailed out jumped from 3800 to 4300. This increase was due to the fact that ITE Headquarters has indicated to District 6 that the District newsletters must be mailed to affiliates as well as voting members. He is also working with Jon Pascal and Peter Koonce in setting up our accounts payable for job-posting through the use of online credit cards. 

Randy McCourt moved and Ray Davis second a motion to have any publications presented in WesternITE, Website, and annual meeting papers have the owner release the right to publish their paper --- motion passed.

Randy McCourt moved and Ray Davis second a motion to explore the use of credit cards and give the authority to the WesternITE managing editor and the Webmaster to adjust the fee, if needed, for PSA, PSD and the display adds—motion passed

XI.

WEBSITE REPORT (Pascal) 

Jon Pascal, Web Master, was praised by the board for his outstanding work in revamping our web site. He reported that Carl Springer has put together an online technical forum where members can post questions, construct surveys, receive feedback, send email, submit links, and search our archives. Over 1,500 visitors per month have viewed the web site in the last year.

XII.

DISTRICT ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORT (Miller/Grindley)  
Rock Miller reported that Rory Grindley will be heading up the advisory committee next year. Listing of the candidates on the Ballot will be established with a coin flip, which will done after the announcement of the candidates at the Mid-Year meeting. Rory indicated that we may need to update the roles/responsibilities and or bylaws regarding the coin toss. An email will be sent out at the end of May by the Secretary/  Treasurer to the District 6 members regarding the ballots with the candidate’s statement encouraging the membership to vote.

Rock Miller to revise and submit the candidate Nomination Guidelines with the nomination procedure.

XIII.

TECHNICAL COMMITTEE REPORT (Ackeret)

Ken Ackeret, Technical Committee, reported that at Palm Desert meeting there were 23 technical sessions containing 86 paper presentations. The UNLV students completed selling the Compendium of Meeting Papers CD-Rom at the close of the Palm Desert Meeting. They successfully earned $1,900 from the sale of the CD to our membership. Ken requested that our old WesternITE publications dating back to 1962 could be scanned in and made available in a PDF format for our membership as well as preserved in an electronic format by our student chapters.  

Ray Davis moved and Pat Noyes seconded a motion allow UNLV to continue to sell the CD and relinquishing the CD to UNLV –motion passed.

Rory Grindley moved and Rich Romer seconded a motion to take all of the old WesternITE issues and convert them into PDF files by a student chapter. A sum of $500 will be given to the student chapter for completion of half of the project and another $500 for completing the project—motion passed. 

XIV.

CAREER GUIDANCE COMMITTEE REPORT (Rosales)

Jennifer Rosales, Career Guidance Chairperson, reported that two new student chapters joined ITE District6 this fall 2002: the University of Arizona and the University of California at Davis. She announced Craig Grandstrom as the ITE District 6 Career Guidance Newsletter Editor.

Ray Davis moved and Rory Grindley seconded a motion to rename current James Kell Award as the new student competition at the annual meeting and drop the current format of the James Kell Award –motion passed

Rory Grindley moved and Ray Davis seconded a motion to drop endowment subcommittee – motion passed

XV. MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT (Butzier)

Dave Butzier, Membership Chairman, reported that the District 6 Membership grew last year to 361 voting members and a total membership of 4235 including Students and affiliate members, which is about 3% growth.

XVI. LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE REPORT (Stringer)

Walt Stringer is in the process of compiling his latest report for WesternITE.

XVII. CALIFORNIA TRAFFIC ENGINEERING REGISTRATION COMMITTEE REPORT (Okitsu)

Walter Okitsu, California Traffic Engineering Registration Committee Chair, reported that he is the president of the RTEA, a political lobbying organization. The $50 annual membership dues almost entirely pass through to the California Legislative Council on Professional Engineers lobbyist, and there are 75 members now. He thanked District 6 Board for providing web space and WesternITE space for his articles regarding traffic engineering registration.

XVIII. STUDENT INITIATIVES COMMITTEE REPORT (Townsend/Carson)

A recap of the workshop that was held the day before the board meeting by a committee that  included the majority of the executive board plus  International Past President Jenny Grote, Dr. Jodi Carson,  Charlie Ebeling, and  Past Past president Rock Miller to discuss methods for enhancing District 6 activities in Student Initiatives, Career Guidance and Vendors support was given. At the workshop Dr. Carson presented “Student and Faculty Initiatives Committee (SFIC) Action Plan,” and as part of the plan she presented the Committee’s “Student Chapter Best Practices,” a how-to manual for the student chapters. Student and Faculty Initiatives Committee will also prepare another how-to manual for the faculty advisors and then one for the Professional Liaison Advisor. As part of the committee recommendation, our District 6 web page will include a link for students looking for summer employment; there will also be an area where students can submit their questions to the faculty advisors. After career guidance was discussed at length, it was decided Jennifer Rosales will also develop a how-to manual on career guidance.

XIX.   VENDOR INITIATIVES COMMITTEE REPORT (Ortiz)
Not present, no report.

XIX. COORDINATING COUNCIL REPORT (Tanda) 

Wayne Tanda, Coordinating Council Chair, reported that the Coordinating Council’s objectives are to identify needs and issues facing the ITE membership and transportation profession, focus resources to deliver high quality timely programs and products to meet those needs, and provide opportunities and encouragement for the ITE volunteer to make contributions to the profession through the ITE councils. He also reported that three are 4500 ITE members that belong to councils and of the 32 leadership positions, 9 of the members are from District 6.

XX. TRANSPORTATION PLANNING COUNCIL REPORT (Samdahl)

Written report reviewed.

XXII.        EDUCATION COUNCIL REPORT (Carson)
Dr. Carson presented her report on education council.

XXIII.       ITS COUNCIL REPORT (Schroeder)

XXIV.       PUBLIC AGENCY COUNCIL REPORT (Lalani)

XXV.        LAC COMMITTEE HANDBOOK REVISION COMMITTEE 

LAC Handbook Revision Committee presented their latest version of the handbook and will include the new student chapter initiatives as presented.

XXVI.      MEETING PROTOCOL 

This year there will be a limited number of invitations for the president’s reception due to the joint International and District 6 format.

XXVIII.   ANNUAL MEETING REPORTS

Dee Ubhayakar, 2002 Annual Meeting General Chair, gave us the highlights of our 2002 annual meeting. The board commended Dee for an outstanding work, and Dee thanked the board and Rock Miller for his support.

Jeffrey Webber, Seattle 2003 Local Committee Chair, reported that they are planning to host another great record-breaking joint meeting with ITE International this August in Seattle. The board thanked Jeff, Julie, and Rory for their negotiation efforts with ITE International Staff. One of the highlights of the side tours will be a cruise to Alaska.

Rich Romer moved Ray Davis seconded to approve the 2003 Seattle Annual Meeting Budget—motion passed. Traffic Bowl will be for only District 6 members. Free passes for vendor’s display will be given out to local agencies.

Bob Grandy, Sacramento 2004 Local Committee Chair, indicated that a contract was signed with the Sheraton Grand Sacramento to serve as the hotel site for the 2004 Annual Meeting, and presented the first draft of the budget for the meeting for Board’s review.

It was announced that Cathy Leong  was taking over as the 2006 Local Committee Chair for Honolulu.

XXVIII.   

OLD BUSINESS

Rock Miller indicated that further investigations were required into the by-law elements that would by their current version prohibit electronic balloting and report back.

XXIX.
NEW BUSINESS

Randy McCourt and Ray Davis seconded a motion to revise District 6 dues structure for students, student chapter faculty advisors and honorary members to be $0 –motion approved.

Request for appropriating $1000 from Arizona Section to set up a Model program for media outreach program was discussed in detail and the consensus was that International already has media outreach programs on their web site and this was more of a section endeavor.
XXX.

NEXT MEETING: Seattle, WA, August 24, 2003

Julia Townsend moved and Ray Davis seconded a motion at 3:25 p.m. to adjourned the meeting—motion approved.







